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Photo and video trapping are becoming popular tools in wildlife research, particularly for monitoring and detecting secretive species like the elusive  and nocturnal Eurasian otter (Lutra lutra).   During a non-invasive genetic monitoring of this species in the recently colonized River Sangro (Abruzzo, Italy), 3 camera traps were settled in order to capture videos of marking behavior. Cameras were set in front of frequently marking sites, i.e. rocks emerging in the middle of watercourse. Checks of camera traps occurred opportunistically during the survey of marking sites for collecting fresh spraints. Correct functioning, battery and memory card levels were checked at each control. We initially used two ScoutGuard SG550® with PIR sensor for a total of 150 days/trap. Despite the correct positioning of the cameras and the ascertained transit of otters at the sites, proved by the presence of fresh spraints or jellies, we did not obtain any videos or photos of otters. An hypothesis arose: the difference between the temperature of the otter emerging from the water and the environmental one could be too low to activate the PIR sensor. To test this hypothesis we modified one of the two camera traps by substituting the PIR sensor with a contact sensor. Then we set simultaneously an original and a modified camera traps at the same site. A video of an otter on marking site was captured by the modified camera trap but not by the standard camera equipped with the PIR sensor. Then another camera trap (MultiPir-I2®) was provided and modified by E. Centofanti (www.fototrappolaggio.net) in order to improve the efficiency of the contact trigger. To confirm that the problem in activating traps was linked with the temperature of the animals emerging from the water for a short time lapse, we then settled another camera trap along a small beach nearby the watercourse, allowing the   otter, to get warmer by walking few seconds out of the water. A video of a wild otter was recorded by this trap too, giving another evidence that body temperature might represent the critical factor for the correct functioning of the trap. During the next field season the sample size will be extended by increasing the number of camera traps used and marking sites checked. These preliminary results highlight the problems and possible improvements in the use of camera traps for research studies in the wild of otters and other semi aquatic mammals.
